SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Finance & General Purposes Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm Monday 07 August 2017
PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), P Adams, P Gillam, N Green (substituting for Mrs H Fraser), I Jones, N Laurens, Mrs P Moseley, A Phillips and H Taylor.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk) and four members of the public.
APOLOGIES – Apologies were received from Councillor Mrs H Fraser.
09/17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-hatted Town Councillors
	· All twin-hatted Town Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.

	Councillor Phillips
	· Declared a personal interest in agenda item 15/17 (ii) b) as his Father is Chairman of the Arts Council for the Midlands.

· Declared a personal interest in agenda item 16.2 as he is on the Fire Authority Committee.


10/17
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Finance Committee meetings held on 05 June 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.  

RESOLVED: 

That the minutes of the Finance Committee meetings held on 05 June 2017 be approved and signed as a correct record.


11/17
MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS


There were no matters arising.  
12/17
PAYMENTS
Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 1 June – 31 July 2017.  No comments or concerns were raised.
RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payment for the period 1 June – 31 July 2017 be approved.

13/17
QUARTER 1 ACCOUNTS

The Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) presented the statement of accounts for the first quarter of the 2017/18 financial year and the year to date position.

When comparing the income and expenditure to the budget, there was an overall positive variance of £42,044.  When comparing the first Quarter ending 30 June 2017 to the previous year, there was an overall positive variance of £98,029.  The expenditure variance was a positive £2,171 and the income variance was also a positive £95,818 due to the increased precept.

The RFO raised no concerns at this stage.
RECOMMENDED:
That the Statement of Accounts for period ending 30 June 2017 be noted and accepted. 

14/17
INTERNAL AUDIT
The RFO circulated the final Internal Audit Report 2016/17 prior to the meeting.  The auditor found no issues and made no recommendations.  Members thanked and congratulated the RFO for this achievement.  Officers await the report to be signed off by the External Auditor.

RESOLVED:

That the final Report of the Internal Auditor for the 2016/17 accounting year be noted.

15/17  GRANT APPLICATIONS

(i) Update on Community & Councillor Grant Fund

The RFO circulated a summary of grants awarded for both the Community and Councillor Grant Funds.  For this financial year (2017/18) there was a budget of £7,250 for the Community Grant Fund, all of which was still available. Such Grant applications are considered twice a year, the next being in Jan/Feb 2018.  
The Local Councilors’ Grant Fund had a total of £12,750 (£750 per ward), none of which had been spent this year.  

(ii) The following grant application requests were considered:

a)  Shrewsbury Wyle Cop 
The meeting was joined by Meriel Thomas representing the Wyle Cop independent traders.  They are organising an event called “Wild on Wyle Cop” to promote the independent traders in this area who are struggling since increased business rates, reduced footfall and impact of ongoing roadworks.  
They have lots of ideas including setting up a website, printing and distributing 10k leaflets, creating a Facebook page, window competitions etc. and hope this “Wild on Wyle Cop”, due to be held 22-24 September, will become an annual event.  They are working with Shrewsbury Business Improvement District (BID) and Shrewsbury Tourism and have set up a committee to include traders that meet regularly.  They requested £750 towards the event and traders are contributing £40 each.

Members felt some of the details needed clarification and believe some of the costs could be reduced i.e. £1500 for printing 10k leaflets.  The Town Clerk offered to speak to the BID to source cheaper printing and free design work.  Members agreed to offer £750 upon receipt of the draft leaflet.
RESOLVED:
That £750 be awarded to Shrewsbury Wyle Cop on receipt of the completed draft leaflet, to the satisfaction of officers.
b)  Shropshire Support Refugees

The meeting was joined by Amanda Jones who has been supporting Refugees to thrive in Shropshire.  She gave background information on the work she has done and her vision for the future.  
Shropshire Supports Refugees has been made a Community Interest Company.   She works with CHALK, based in Oswestry, Jenny Lewis, Laura Fisher, translators and many volunteers.  She has secured a new classroom at Coleham School from September for the refugees to use.  She has 560 followers on Facebook, 150 of which are actively helping.

Mrs Jones requested £2000 towards a week-long event in November aimed to raise awareness of the migration crisis and celebrate the diverse cultures in Shropshire.  The event will include exhibitions, workshops, cultural music, films by ‘Flicks in the Sticks’ and food and drink.  Arts Alive and The Hive are also involved.  A venue for the event has yet to be secured.
Mrs Jones over the past year has had to fundraise and took £3500 to Calais recently, and realises that even with the grant would need to continue this fundraising effort.  She would like to pay the workshop leaders, musicians, poets etc. although believes they would do it for free if asked.  She is also looking into a Grant from Birmingham University.  If the funds cannot be gathered in time, the event could be held next year although November 2017, she believes, is achievable.  Councillor Phillips suggested contact be made with Shrewsbury School.    

RESOLVED:

That £1500 be awarded to Shropshire Supports Refugees Festival providing evidence of this event coming to fruition is seen.
c) Salop Band
The meeting was joined by John Fairbank and John Hyslop from Salop Band, a professional string orchestra set up and based in Shrewsbury.  They requested £655 towards holding an ‘interactive presentation’ of music, readings, real letters written by ordinary people and poetry from the WWI home front.  The event will take place on Sunday 12 November at 
St Alkmunds Church, the booking of which has been confirmed.  
The musicians receive £60 to perform which includes two rehearsals.  They hope the event will refresh and renew interest in all kinds of classical music and become an annual event. 
RESOLVED:

That £655 be awarded to the Remembrance Day event on 12 November.

All members of the public left the meeting.
d)  Shrewsbury Folk Festival

There was no one available to speak on behalf of this application but a full Grant Application Form was circulated prior to the meeting, which requested £2500 to support a festival called “Room for All”.  This festival will teach local school children about different cultures, support refugee/migrant musicians to perform and encourage schools to get involved.
Members believe this to be in conjunction with the annual, and very successful, Folk Festival which had a surplus income of £67,184 in 2015.  Members felt to support a commercial event like this would set a precedence for other commercial events to apply for grants.  Members are aware of other work similar to this already happening in schools.  In 2015 the Town Council awarded £2000 to a similar festival.

RESOLVED:

That no grant is awarded to the Shrewsbury Folk Festival.
16/17
CONSULTATIONS

16.1
Shropshire Council Car Parking Strategy
Members considered various proposals made by Shropshire Council to change the car parking charges and timings with the following comments:
· Members consider the consultation to be misleading due to the absence of the current charges to compare with the proposed.  Members unanimously objected to the extent of the increased charges which are considerable.  There is no indication of what the surplus will be spent on and Members would like to see more analysis and justification for increasing the fees.
· Parking in other towns i.e. Telford are much cheaper and Members are concerned that Shrewsbury visitors will be discouraged from our town to such places.

· Members support linear charging and paying on exit using all methods; cash, card, phone, wireless gadgets etc.
· Shrewsbury has worked hard to encourage tourism which now attracts 5-6 coaches a day during the summer season.  As a result, members object to charging coaches and HGV £10/day to park in Shrewsbury.
· It is anticipated that the increased charges will encourage motorists to park in residential streets and despite the introduction of the residential parking permit scheme, residents will see additional parking and traffic outside their houses.
· Members unanimously agreed that the fees should be paid upon exit of the car parks.

· Members support the loss of long/short stay car parks with the introduction of linear charging upon exit.
· They would like to see the number of pay bands reduced to simplify the payments.

· The change of charging times from 9am-8pm instead of 8am-6pm as existing, would be detrimental to the night-time economy and would penalise town centre residents.  Members welcome the opening of Ravens Meadow during the evenings.

· Members seek clarification on the charging plan for Sundays.  They support retaining the current scheme of charging £1 which has proven to be successful.

· To avoid unnecessary journeys across town, it was suggested that the Tradesperson/Work Waiver vouchers be available online.

· The report does not show any investment in Park and Ride which members would like to see encouraged.
· It was suggested to consider the issue of poor air quality alongside this consultation.

RESOLVED:

That the Town Clerk draft a response to this consultation and circulate for comment.
16.2
Police & Crime Commissioner Proposals to Merge the Commissioning of Both the Fire and Police
Members unanimously objected to this proposal to merge the commissioning of the Police and Fire Authorities within the West Mercia area.  Members felt that there was not sufficient information to justify the proposed £4m a year savings from merging the commissioning function.  Members also expressed concern about the suggestion from the Police & Crime Commissioner that there would be greater accountability; members were at pains to stress that the Fire Authorities had panels on which democratically elected councillors from all four principal authority areas sat and were able to provide more local knowledge than a single individual.
RESOLVED:

That the Town Council forwards its objections to the proposal.

17/17
SOLAR FARM FUNDS

An overview of the funds available from the Solar Farm Unilateral Agreements were circulated at the meeting.  It showed four projects completed totalling £40,988 expenditure leaving a balance of £44,012.
The Operations Manager has been approached about refurbishing various footways which if done in tarmac would use the surplus budget of £44,012.  He is now looking at an alternative material of crushed stone to reduce the costs.

The only criteria for using this money is that the investment must benefit the Local Community.  Previous monies have been spent on fencing, cameras, cricket nets and security hoops.

18/17
REPRESENTATIONS ON OUTSIDE BODIES

A list of vacancies on outside bodies for the period to May 2018 was circulated.  The following appointments were made:

· Councillor Pardy appointed as Trustees of Berwick Almshouses in place of Councillor Mackenzie whilst she is Mayor.

· Councillor Gillam appointed onto the Football Liaison Committee

· Councillor Taylor appointed onto the Gateway Management Committee

· Councillor Mrs P Moseley appointed onto the National Association of British Market Authorities

· Councillor Taylor appointed to the Shrewsbury & District Arts Association

· No additional appointment to the Shropshire Playing Fields Association following Councillor Pardy’s resignation
· Councillor Green appointed to the St Chad’s & St Alkmund’s Charity

· The Town Clerk will ask Alderman V Bushell if he wishes to continue as a ‘non-councillor’ representative at the Wightman Hall Charity and Zutphen Twinning Committee. 

19/17  EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That Press & Public be excluded on the grounds that the consideration of the following items may involve the likely disclosure of confidential information (s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960).

20/17
VAT
The RFO confirmed that the Town Council’s response has been submitted following the query on VAT accounting raised at Full Council on 26.06.17.  A response is awaited.

RESOLVED:

That the RFO’s actions be noted.
21/17
SUNDAY MARKET

The RFO presented financial information in relation to the running of the Sunday Market and detailed discussions he had with the existing operator.  He also reported on the revaluation of the Sunday Market as a separate Business Rates entity than the Harlescott Park & Ride on which the market was situated.
RESOLVED:
That the RFO & Town Clerk enter into discussions with the current operator of the Sunday Market and report back to Council in due course.

22/17 
LAND DISPOSALS/ACQUISITIONS/AGREEMENTS

22.1 Land disposals

a) Land at Greenfields – contracts have been signed, just awaiting the overages to be signed off

b) Land at St Annes Road/Oriel Way – contracts have been signed and exchanged
22.2 Land Acquisitions:

a) Countryside Land – The Town Clerk has met with the Council’s solicitor regarding proposed transfer.  Most are ready for transfer whilst a number still required further clarification.
b) Developer Land – The Town Clerk reported on a number of development sites of which the open space is to be transferred to the Town Council in lieu of a 15-year maintenance contribution.  These included Land at Somerby Way, Ingleby Way, Belvidere Paddocks & Holgate Drive.  There were also a number of other development sites which were progressing towards transfer the commuted sums value of which exceeded £1.7m.
22.3 Wayleave Approvals
a) Land at Springfield Recreation Ground – negotiations are taking place about locating an O2 telephone mast at Springfield Recreation Ground.  Solicitors were undertaking the necessary due diligence work.
22.4 Toilet provision

a) The Town Clerk detailed recent criminal damage to toilet provision in the town and the costs of bringing them back into use.  She also detailed discussions with the building’s landlord and sought clarification of future management intensions.

Members felt that this should form part of the visioning work and authorised repairs costs in the interim.

RESOLVED:
(i) That all land transactions be noted;

(ii) That repairs to the damaged toilet block be authorised at a cost of £2020.00.

